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M E M O R A N D U M 
 
To: Martha Gile, Clerks Office 
From: Steve Goodkind, Director 
Date: November 10, 2011 
Re: Public Works Commission Agenda 

 
Please find information below regarding the next Commission Meeting. 
 

Date: November 16,  2011 
Time: 6:15 – 9:00 p.m. 
Place: 645 Pine Street – Main Conference Room 

   
   A G E N D A  
 ITEM 
          

 1  Agenda 
    

2  Public Forum – 5 Minutes 
   

3 5 Min Removal of Parking Along The Edge of The Bump-out On Convent Square 
  3.10 Communication, Joel Fleming  
  3.20 Discussion 
  3.30 Decision 

   
4 5 Min Removal of an Additional 20 Feet To the Driveway to 295 Maple St 

  4.10 Communication, Joel Fleming 
  4.20 Discussion 
  4.30 Decision 
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5 10 Min Removal of Parking on the North Side of Alfred St 

  5.10 Communication, Joel Fleming 
  5.20 Discussion 
  5.30 Decision 

   
6 20 Min Lower Church Street Parking Changes 

  6.10 Communication, Joel Fleming 
  6.20 Discussion 
  6.30 Decision 

   
7 15 Min Mid-Block Cross Walks 

  7.10 Oral Presentation, N. Losch 
  7.20 Discussion 

   
8 15 Min Project Updates 

  8.10 Communication, S. Goodkind 
  8.20 Discussion 

   
9  Minutes of 10/19/11 

    
10  Chair’s Report 
    

11  Director’s Report – Performance Report 
    
12  Commissioner Communications 
    
13  Committee Reports 
    
14  Policy Update 
    
15  Adjournment 
    
    
    

   
   

   
   

   

















































Today's	date Project	Name Brief	Description Local	Project	
Manager

Planning				
%	Complete

Construction			
%	Complete

	Total	Project	
Cost	

	Funds	
Expended	to	

Date	

Funding	
Source

Outside	
Funding	
Source

Project	
Start	Date

Projected	
Dated	of	

Completion
10/18/2011 Citywide Paving 2011 Calendar year 2011 Erin Demers 100% 90% $           3,200,000  City Capital

10/21/2011

VTrans Main Street 
(Willard to S. Burlington) 
Paving Project paving project Erin Demers 100% 0% Vtrans Fall 2013

10/21/2011 Citywide Paving 2012 Calendar year 2012 Erin Demers 10% 0% $           1,400,000  City Capital May 2012

11/8/2011 Sidewalk Program

Annual sidewalk repair plan, 
pending budget update after 
2011 construction. Plan for 
new inventory in 2012.

Erin Demers / 
Nicole Losch 40% 0% TBD  TBD 

City Capital 
Sidewalk 
Program n/a annual annual

11/8/2011
Battery Street / Pearl 
Street

Demonstration project for 
intersection improvements, 
coordination with CCTA Nicole Losch 75% 0% TBD  $                      ‐ 

City Capital 
Sidewalk 
Program CCTA spring 2011 TBD

11/8/2011

Vtrans Highway Safety 
Improvement Program 
(HSIP)

Current project: Park Street / 
Route 127, pending Vtrans 
final recommendations

Nicole Losch / 
Erin Demers 80% 0% TBD  $                      ‐  Vtrans HSIP Vtrans HSIP spring 2011 TBD

11/8/2011
General Fund Capital 
Improvement Program

Planning and project 
management for $1,000,000 
annual City Capital 
Improvement Program Carol Weston

Occurs each 
year

Occurs each 
year $           1,000,000  General Fund None 7/1/11 7/1/12

11/8/2011 Main Street Parking Pilot

Willard St to Union Street. Fall 
pilot complete. Planned 
winter/spring evaluation. Nicole Losch 98% 95%

City Capital, 
Traffic n/a August 2011 Spring 2012 

11/8/2011
Colchester Avenue 
Corridor Study

Riverside Ave to Prospect St. 
Final document is complete, 
pending printing in November. 
PWC approval. City Council 
presentation planned for 
12/5/2011. Nicole Losch 99% n/a $             7,931 

20% Street 
Capital

80% RPC 
technical 
assistance January 2010 November 2011
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Today's	date Project	Name Brief	Description Local	Project	
Manager

Planning				
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Construction			
%	Complete

	Total	Project	
Cost	

	Funds	
Expended	to	

Date	

Funding	
Source

Outside	
Funding	
Source

Project	
Start	Date

Projected	
Dated	of	

Completion

11/8/2011
25 mph city wide speed 
limit

Transportation Plan policy 
initiative, approved by PWC. 
Outreach underway, targeting 
late November/early 
December launch.  Nicole Losch 99% 0% $                   8,000  $                      ‐  City Capital n/a

Summer 
2011 December 2011

11/8/2011

Downtown 
Transportation & Parking 
Study

Update 2003 Parking Study & 
include downtown circulation

Nicole Losch / 
Sandrine 
Thibault 100% n/a $                 49,900  $             9,900  20% Traffic

80% RPC 
technical 
assistance Fall 2010 Fall 2011

11/8/2011 Traffic Calming rewrite

update 2003 Traffic Calming & 
Neighborhood Enhancement 
Program Nicole Losch 10% n/a $                            ‐  n/a  n/a in house

n/a RPC in‐
house 
technical 
assistance

Summer 
2011 Spring 2012 

11/8/2011
Residential Parking 
rewrite

Update residential parking 
program, pending funding and 
schedule availability in RPC 
work plan TBD 0% n/a $                            ‐  n/a 

RPC technical 
assistance 2010/2011 TBD

11/8/2011

Downtown circulation 
study & pedestrian signal 
timing

Evaluate alternative ped signal 
timings & impact on 
downtown circulation; pending 
funding and schedule 
availability in RPC work plan Nicole Losch 0% n/a $                            ‐  n/a 

RPC technical 
assistance 2010/2011 TBD

11/8/2011
Hyde Street traffic 
calming

Neighborhood request. In 
design, then neighborhood 
review & negative poll. Nicole Losch 75% 0% TBD  $                      ‐ 

Street Capital 
Traffic 
Calming n/a 2006 Spring 2012 

11/8/2011
North Street traffic 
calming

Neighborhood request. 
Scheduling neighborhood 
meeting to review traffic data.  Nicole Losch 40% 0% TBD  $                      ‐ 

Street Capital 
Traffic 
Calming n/a Spring 2011 TBD

11/8/2011
Austin Drive traffic 
calming

Neighborhood request. 
Rescheduling neighborhood 
meeting to review traffic data.  Nicole Losch 40% 0% TBD  $                      ‐ 

Street Capital 
Traffic 
Calming n/a Fall 2010 TBD

11/8/2011
Tracy Drive traffic 
calming

Neighborhood request. In 
design, then neighborhood 
review & negative poll. Nicole Losch 50% 0% TBD  $                      ‐ 

Street Capital 
Traffic 
Calming n/a Spring 2011 TBDgr
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11/8/2011
Isham Street traffic 
calming

Neighborhood request. Plan 
approved. Pending 
construction. Nicole Losch 100% 0% $                 15,000  $                      ‐ 

Street Capital 
Traffic 
Calming, 
Stormwater n/a 2006 Spring 2012 

11/8/2011
Decatur Street traffic 
calming

Data collection, follow up to 
evaluate 2011 installation Nicole Losch 90% 100% n/a  n/a in house

n/a RPC in‐
house 
technical 
assistance

Summer 
2011 Winter 2011

11/8/2011 Bicycle planning

Planning: bike lane additions 
for "low hanging fruit;" safety 
campaign planning; bike 
parking planned for 2012; bike 
sign upgrades; 2012 event 
planning; data collection 
planning; translate bike map; 
online bike map; bike‐ped plan 
update Nicole Losch 30% 2% TBD 

Street Capital 
Bicycle Set 
Aside TBD

11/8/2011
Complete Streets 
implementation

Schedule workshop for 
decisionmakers.  Nicole Losch 50% n/a $                   8,000  $                      ‐  Street Capital n/a Spring 2011 TBD

11/8/2011
Main Street Mid Block 
Crosswalk

Relocate. Enhance. Funds 
being obligated by RPC & 
Vtrans.

Nicole Losch / 
TBD 10% 0% $               108,000 

20% Street 
Capital

80% Vtrans 
TE 2007/2008 TBD

11/8/2011 Flynn Avenue Sidewalk

Design & permit new sidewalk 
between Shelburne Street & 
Pine Street.

Nicole Losch / 
TBD 15% 0% $                 72,000 

20% Street 
Capital 
Sidewalk 
Program

80% RPC 
Sidewalk 
Program 2007/2008 TBD

11/8/2011
Colchester Avenue 
Sidewalk

Design & permit new sidewalk 
adjacent to Greenmount 
Cemetery

Nicole Losch / 
TBD 10% 0% $                 70,800 

20% Street 
Capital 
Sidewalk 
Program

80% RPC 
Sidewalk 
Program 2008/2009 TBD

11/8/2011 Cliff Street Sidewalk

Design & permit new sidewalk 
between Willard Street and 
Prospect

Nicole Losch / 
TBD 10% 0% $               146,000 

20% Street 
Capital 
Sidewalk 
Program

80% RPC 
Sidewalk 
Program 2009/2010 TBD

11/8/2011
North Ave Safe Routes to 
School

Design & permit signal 
upgrades, Plattsburg Ave / 
North Ave redesign

Nicole Losch / 
TBD 15% 0% $                 41,740 

Vtrans Safe 
Routes to 
School 100% State 2007 TBD

Tr
an
sp
or
ta
tio
n	
Pr
og

Page 3 of 6
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11/8/2011
Champlain School Safe 
Routes to School

Install new & upgrade existing 
school‐related signs; Feasibility 
study for 5 Sisters school route 
planning Nicole Losch 20% n/a $                 47,000 

Vtrans Safe 
Routes to 
School 100% State 2009/2010 2012

11/8/2011 UVM Civil Engineering

Class project review of: Pearl 
Street streetscape west of St 
Paul; North Winooski corridor 
improvements; Cherry Street 
streetscape west of Church St; 
Main St east of Winooski Ave; 
South Winooski streetscape & 
corridor

Nicole Losch / 
Carol Weston 70% n/a n/a  n/a  n/a in house

Summer 
2011 December 2011

11/3/2011
ARRA CSO Stormwater 
Reduction

Stormwater Separation and 
Infiltration Projects to reduce 
Combined Sewer Overflows; 
energy efficiency through 
blower replacement at Main 
WWTP

Megan Moir & 
Steve Roy

100% 99%  $1.3 million   ~$1.25 mil 

SW funds to 
pay back 
bond (2% 
over 20 years)

ARRA funds 
(50% loan 
forgiveness); 
$300K capital 
bill grant 
(State DEC)

April 2010
Complete; 
pending final 
reimbursments

11/3/2011

GIS Mapping Update of 
SW/San/Water 
infrastructure & Asset 
Mgt System development

Update of GIS data for these 
three infrastructure systems; 
development of asset 
management capabilities

Megan Moir   75% 30%  $130K 

SW funds, 
Water 
Distribution 
Capital

VTRANS 
SAFETEA‐LU 
(80% of 
$100K); HUD 
grant for 
Downtown/'
Waterfront 
($8.2K)

July 2011 Dec 2012

11/3/2011
Blanchard Beach Wetland 
Restoration and WQ 
improvements

Mapping of Blanchard 
Beach/Oakledge Trib 
watershed; assessment of SW 
pollution and SW runoff 
sources; identification of 
retrofit opportunities; design 
of wetland restoration and 
stormwater treatment

Megan Moir 30%  $100+  SW funds

LCBP ($25K 
grant); DEC 
($40K grant 
for wetland 
restoration)

October 
2011

September 
2012* (possibly 
longer due to 
federal wetlands 
permitting)
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%	Complete

	Total	Project	
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	Funds	
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Date	
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Source

Project	
Start	Date
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Completion

11/8/2011 Plangineering Reorg

Packaged proposal for updated 
job descriptions, including new 
FT Admin Assistant, new FT 
Engineer, merged Planning 
position. Pending HR review. Norm Baldwin 80% n/a Engineering  n/a 2006 early 2012

11/8/2011 Leaf Program

Scheduled for pick up during 
week of 11/14. Contemplating 
second pick up due to late leaf‐
drop. Nicole Losch 100% n/a $                450  Recycling n/a annual TBD

11/8/2011 Website overhaul 

New city website launch 
pending. DPW website 
updates in progress. Nicole Losch 50% n/a n/a n/a ongoing ongoing

11/8/2011
Flood Remediation 
Projects

Working with Parks and 
Recreation Dept to identify 
projects, design and manage 
remediation where needed 
after spring 2011 flooding

Norm 
Baldwin/Carol 
Weston Unknown  ongoing

11/8/2011 Pearl Street Streetscape

Improvements to sidewalks, 
lighting, crosswalks, signals 
between Winooski and St. Paul Carol Weston 100% 30%  $               800,000   $         250,000 

St. Capital, 
Traffic SAFETEA‐LU

October 
2010 Summer 2012

11/8/2011
Champlain Parkway 
Project

New Roadway from 189 to 
Lakeside, Upgrade to existing 
Pine Street from Lakeside to 
Main Carol Weston 50% 0% $30 million  $6 million 

Street Capital 
(2%)

FHWA (95%), 
Vtrans (3%) 1965 ongoing

11/8/2011

Church Street 
Marketplace Lighting 
Upgrade

New lighting service and street 
lights on Church Street 
Marketplace, new trees and 
other amenities Carol Weston 85% 0% $           2,300,000  $         130,000 

Force 
Account for 
local match SAFETEA‐LU Spring 2012 Fall 2012

11/8/2011
Cherry Street  
Intersection Upgrade

Upgrade to streetscape and 
accesibility at Cherry and 
Church Carol Weston 100% 95% $               200,000  $         165,000  Marketplace SAFETEA‐LU 9/2011 12/1/2011

11/8/2011
Marketplace Upper Block 
Project

Capital Improvements to 
Upper Block of Church Street 
Marketplace Carol Weston 10% 0% $               975,000  $                      ‐  None

100% 
Earmark 10/15/11 ongoing

10/18/2011
Side Street 
Improvements

Lower Church Street and Saint 
Paul Street Erin Demers 100% 95% $           2,000,000 
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	Total	Project	
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Project	
Start	Date

Projected	
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Completion

10/21/2011
Waterfron Access / Lake 
Street Extension

New site construction at 
Waterfront North / Lake Street 
includes new skatepark, 
parking area, realignment and 
improvements of the bike 
path, lighting, sidewalk, 
roadway & stormwater 
improvements Erin Demers 95% 0% $           5,800,000 

TIGER Grant 
& Other Tiger Grant

11/8/2011 Wayfinding
Finalize 2009 Plan, bid docs, 
consider French additions.

Nicole Losch / 
Carol Weston 95% 0% TBD 

Planning: 
SAFETEA‐LU

Construction: 
TBD 2009 TBD
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BURLINGTON PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION 
645 Pine Street 

Minutes – October 19, 2011 
 

Commissioners present:  Robert Alberry, Margaret Gundersen, Nathan Lavery, Mark Porter and Jared 
Wood  
Commissioners absent:   Marc Sherman and Maxwell Tracy 
Commissioner Alberry called the meeting to order at 6:17 p.m. 
 
 
Item 1:  AGENDA 
 
Commissioner Alberry asked if there were any changes to the Agenda.  Commissioner Wood requested 
an addition:  Item 2.5 – Public Forum.  Unanimous approval.  Director Goodkind asked if the 
commissioners would allow three additional traffic requests under Item 3 which were excluded from the 
packets.  Commissioner Alberry invited Mr. Joel Fleming to pass out the information to the 
commissioners. 
 
 
Item 2:  126 MAPLE STREET – TRADES APPEAL DECISION (appeal addressed at 9/28/11 
meeting) 
 
Commissioner Lavery moved to deny the appeal based on the information that was presented to the 
Commission.  Commissioner Wood seconded.  Unanimous approval. 
 
 
Item 2.5:  PUBLIC FORUM 
 
Commissioner Alberry invited the public to come forward. 
 
Roger Cole:  Ward 3 resident, expressing strong support for the Transportation Plan with the 25 mph 
City-wide limit and 20 mph for the “inside downtown core;” feels this would also lower traffic noise. 
 
Sharon Bushor:  City Councilor from Ward 1, member of Task Force for Colchester Avenue Corridor 
Plan, supports process of and recommendations of the Task Force, though not all aspects.   Noted a 
Colchester Avenue resident’s concern regarding proposed barriers to funnel UVM students to a mid-block 
crossing.  Councilor Bushor expressed concern about access to Mill Street further on in the proposed 
work in the area of the Winooski Bridge.  She also encouraged the Commission to embrace the proposals 
and praised the work of Nicole Losch, Transportation Planner, Bicycle and Pedestrian Program Manager, 
and Chapin Spencer (Executive Director of LocalMotion). 
 
Commissioner Porter asked for clarification on what is coming before the Commission this evening in 
regards to Colchester Avenue (Item 4).  Ms. Losch:  She will be giving a presentation on the actual 
corridor plan this evening and asking the Commission to adopt or endorse the concept of the plan.  The 
next step would be going before the City Council for their adoption of the plan.  (The paving was the only 
item approved by the Commission thus far.  Director Goodkind further clarified that for the Colchester 
Avenue corridor, the Commissioners’ endorsement of the proposals would ensure that only those 
proposals in the plan would be considered for future improvements, and the opportunity to implement 
each aspect would come before the Commission as the plan progresses.) 
 
 



Item 3:  TRAFFIC REQUESTS, JOEL FLEMING (DPW Engineer) 
 
3a. Removal of parking on the north side of Alfred Street (short, narrow street off Shelburne Street)   
See handout.  Alfred Street resident Jennifer Sumner had submitted a petition signed by all residents 
except residents of rental property on the south side of the street.  Parked cars belonging to patients of 
dental practice on Alfred Street and popular restaurant (“The Spot”) at the corner of Alfred and Shelburne 
Streets creates difficulty for residents entering and exiting their driveways and may provide difficult 
navigation for emergency vehicles.  Alfred street residents Kathleen Sullivan and Joe Bookchin were 
present; Ms. Sullivan added additional details.  Commissioner Alberry asked Mr. Fleming to contact the 
owners of the dental practice and restaurant to get their input and then bring the matter back to the 
Commission. 
 
3b. Push “No Parking Here to Corner” sign back to other side of the second entrance to make visibility 
better for vehicles turning left off Kilburn Street 
See handout.  This would eliminate two parking spaces but improve visibility for drivers exiting Kilburn 
Street.  Commissioner Porter noted that only one legal parking space would be eliminated.    
Commissioner Gundersen moved to accept staff’s recommendation; Commissioner Wood seconded.  
Unanimous approval. 
 
3c. Removal of parking across from the eastern bump-out on Brookes Avenue 
See handout.  Proposing removal of 70’ of parking (eliminating 3 spaces) or 150’ of parking (eliminating 
7 spaces).  There is not adequate space for parking and two travel lanes with the bump-out.  Mr. Fleming 
brought this before the Commission for review.  His next step is to contact residents, get their input and 
bring this item before the Commissioners next month.   Commissioner Gundersen moved that Joel talk to 
residents about removal of 20’ of parking (eliminating 3 spaces) on each side of the bump-out, as the 
bump-out already does its job of slowing traffic at that site.  Commissioner Gundersen continues to be 
concerned about elimination of parking spaces in the City. 
 
Commissioner Wood:  STOP sign has been missing from Brookes Avenue at Willard for months.  Mr. 
Fleming will look into the ordinance at that intersection. 
 
3d. Remove parking between the driveways of 77 and 83 Catherine Street 
See handout.  15’ parking space between the two properties is small even for a compact car (typical space 
is 18-20’).  Commissioner Wood moved to not allow parking.  Commissioner Gundersen disagreed; 
would like to see the space preserved for a motorcycle.  Commissioner Lavery moved to replace the 
current standard parking space with motorcycle parking;  Commissioner Gundersen seconded.  Four 
voted in favor of the motion (Commissioners Alberry, Gundersen, Lavery and Porter) and one opposed 
(Commissioner Wood).   
 
3e. A STOP sign at Gosse Court and Farrington Parkway stopping traffic on Gosse Court  
Resident requested a STOP sign because there isn’t enough sight distance at the intersection. 
See handout.  Staff determined that the intersection did not warrant stop control on Gosse Court but 
recommends that parking be removed on the east side extending 50’ north of Farrington Parkway.  
Director Goodkind added that there is a blanket ordinance of “no parking here to corner” for 40’.  Mr. 
Fleming said that if parking were removed for 40’, the one resident affected could park on the other side 
of their driveway.  Commissioner Lavery advised that this not be voted upon tonight and Mr. Fleming 
should contact those residents who would be affected by the parking prohibition proposal.  Further, 
Commissioner Lavery felt that if there is already an ordinance for 40’, then extending “no parking:” for 
50’ would not be necessary.  Mr. Fleming will report back at next month’s meeting. 
 
 



Item 4.  COLCHESTER AVENUE CORRIDOR STUDY PROJECT (Nicole Losch, Transportation 
Planner, Bicycle and Pedestrian Program Manager and Eleni Churchill with the original Planning 
Commission, formerly the Metropolitan Planning Organization) 
 
Ms. Losch handed out additional comments that should be included with the October 14, 2011 Memo 
regarding the Colchester Avenue Corridor Study.  Ms. Churchill gave a presentation on the Colchester 
Avenue Corridor Plan.  The Corridor study area begins on Colchester Avenue at South Prospect Street 
and ends at the Winooski Bridge. 
 
Timeline:   
Project Kick-Off - January 2010;  
Public Meeting 1: Issues and Short-term Strategies - May 2010; 
Complete Street Demonstration Project Planning and Implementation:  Summer 2010; 
Public Meeting 2:  Long-term Strategies – February 2011; 
Evaluate Strategies - March-July 2011; 
Draft Plan – September 1, 2011; 
Public Meeting 3: Draft Plan – September 7, 2011; 
Written Comments on Draft Plan (http://www.colchesteravenue.org/ - September 30, 2011; 
Final Plan – October 2011; 
Review by City Commissions and City Council Acceptance – October and beyond. 
 
The vision of the Task Force and the public is that Colchester Avenue will evolve into a “Complete 
Streets” corridor (addressing all modes of transportation including motorists, pedestrians, bicyclists and 
public transportation riders).  The corridor is divided into the western and eastern segments in order to 
address the differing characteristics along Colchester Avenue.   
 
The western segment goes from the South Prospect/Pearl Street intersection to the Colchester 
Avenue/East Avenue intersection and recommendations include:  3-Lane configuration with advanced 
ped phase; designated bike lanes; bus pull-offs; mid-block crossing between Mary Fletcher Drive and 
East Avenue; realignment of North and South Prospect Street at the Pearl Street intersection by moving 
South Prospect Street west, and realignment of East Avenue at the Colchester Avenue intersection, 
slightly to the west to align with the Trinity Campus entrance/exit.  An exclusive left-turn lane has been 
included at the intersection of Colchester Avenue/Mary Fletcher Drive. 
 
The eastern segment goes from East Avenue to Riverside Avenue.  Recommendations include 
maintaining two lanes, creating continuous, designated bike lanes, realigning the Riverside 
Avenue/Barrett Street intersection for coming to one common point, and consolidating bus stops.   
 
Short-term recommendations include:  Making the 3-lane pilot design permanent (which was 
accomplished at last month’s Commission meeting); taking steps to change the city-wide speed limit to 
25 mph (which the Commission will vote on at this meeting); and other issues of concern (University 
Place right turns in/out only; no “right-on-red” from Mary Fletcher Drive; So. Burlington ambulance to 
use Beaumont Avenue; clear snow from bus stops; continue to review and optimize traffic signals; transit 
service consolidation study; prune trees and improve end connections of existing shared use path. 
 
Project scoping and design should begin in 1-5 years; longer term recommendations of reconstruction 
should happen in 5-10 years. 
 
Commissioner Wood:  Concerned that Pearl Street has not been included in the Colchester Avenue 
corridor study, since it is the same traffic moving from 3 lanes (Colchester Avenue) to 2 lanes (Pearl 
Street).  Ms. Churchill said that money and time constraints have limited their scope to the corridor, and 



the information they have gained could be incorporated into future studies.  Commissioner Wood stated 
that he could not endorse this project without the inclusion of Pearl Street. 
 
Ms. Losch said that the group began their Complete Streets Corridor Study based on guidance from the 
Transportation Plan which identified this section of Colchester Avenue as a Complete Street.  Pearl Street 
is referred to as a “transit street” and was not identified as part of the study of this corridor. 
 
At Commissioner Porter’s request, Ms. Losch reiterated what was expected of the Commission at this 
meeting:  They are asking for the Commission’s decision tonight to approve the Corridor Study, basically 
endorsing this vision for the corridor, helping to provide guidance when looking at future improvements.  
Staff would come back before the Commission for approval of all the individual projects as the work 
progresses.    
 
Councilor Bushor said that the Commission’s approval of this conceptual plan is very important, as it is 
yet another step in this process.  The recommendation will next go before the City Council, and any 
concerns from the commissioners should be voiced so they too may be considered. 
 
Commissioner Gundersen moved to accept this Plan and move it forward.  She agrees with Commissioner 
Wood that Pearl Street should be looked at, but feels this is a good start.  Commissioner Lavery seconded, 
and further clarified that the Commission is accepting the concepts broadly and would given the 
opportunity to see specific proposals as they develop.   
 
Commissioner Wood believes that the Plan is flawed in two ways:  Pearl Street has not been included in 
the study; and the two members of the Commission from Ward 1 have never been contacted about the 
Plan.  Ms. Churchill stated that the Task Force was created by the City Council and the membership was 
determined in 2004 by the City Council.  Four voted in favor of the motion (Commissioners Alberry, 
Gundersen, Lavery and Porter); one opposed (Commissioner Wood). 
 
 
Item 5:  PAVING UPDATE (Director Steven Goodkind in Erin Demers’ absence) 
 
Commissioner Gundersen asked that this item be moved to Item 7.5 so that Ms. Losch may present Item 6 
and then leave the meeting.  Commissioner Porter seconded the motion.  Unanimous approval. 
 
 
Item 6:  CITYWIDE 25 MPH SPEED LIMIT (Nicole Losch, Transportation Planner, Bicycle and 
Pedestrian Program Manager) 
 
Ms. Losch called the commissioners’ attention to a one-page additional handout titled, “Speed limit 
comments received after Sept. 28, 2011” which was given out prior to the start of the meeting. 
 
Ms. Losch repeated the underlying philosophy around the 25 mph proposal:  “Design streets for 
walkability and multi-modal access and safety,” with slower speeds in the city core and increasing speed 
leaving the core.  Though the Transportation Plan recommended this include all the way south to Maple 
Street, the State statute limited them to Main Street. 
 
The full report may be downloaded from the following link:  
http://www.bmj.com/content/339/bmj.b4469.full 
 
Commissioner Porter asked if he could address the representative from the Burlington Police Department, 
Sgt. Jason Larson.  The Commissioner got on the Federal Highway Administration and the National 



Highway Transportation Safety Board and learned that it is almost impossible to find out the impact of a 
change in speed limit from 30 mph to 25 mph.  He also learned that when the speed limit is lowered, there 
is an increase in traffic violations because drivers gravitate toward a speed that they feel the road dictates.  
He is concerned about enforcement efforts on behalf of the Burlington Police Department. 
 
Sgt. Lawson said that the Police Department will continue to enforce the speed limit consistent with their 
current efforts.  He said that changing speed limits in general could cause confusion, which could be 
lessened with immediate education efforts; the Police Department is willing to do their part in educating 
the public.  The Department will respect the Commission’s decision on this proposal.  Sgt. Lawson 
reiterated that confusion may occur with having a lower speed in the inner city district than the rest of the 
City (Shelburne Street, Route 127 and North Avenue).   
 
Commissioner Gundersen:  At an NPA meeting two years ago, she recalled Chief Michael Schirling say 
that a lower speed limit would help the officers do their job, yet what she was hearing from Sgt. Lawson 
was in opposition to Chief Schirling’s sentiments.  Commissioner Gundersen stated that she would stick 
by what she heard the Chief say two years ago.  Ms. Losch referred the commissioners to their packets 
from last month, which included a memo from the Chief on this matter.  Commissioner Lavery read the 
section of last month’s Minutes where Deputy Chief Higbee spoke about the Police Department’s stance 
on the enforcement and challenges associated with the speed limit changes. 
 
Commissioner Wood:  Do part of the funds generated by traffic tickets remain in Montpelier and part of it 
go back to the City, and would this be affected if the speed limit were changed?  Sgt. Lawson was unsure.  
Director Goodkind stated he did not believe that there was any change in revenue, stating that the speed 
limit changes are being adopted under State statute (we are operating under State authority).       
Commissioner Lavery:  The feedback he has received from his neighbors in the Hyde Street area is 
generally supportive of the changes, and he added that the speed limit changes are consistent with the 
Transportation Plan that the City Council adopted.   
 
Commissioner Alberry:  For the record, Commissioner Sherman is in favor of the 25 mph speed limit. 
 
Commissioner Porter:  Concerned that enforcement would not be there to support the reduction in the 
speed limit.   He agrees with Deputy Chief Andi Higbee and Chief Schirling that 20 mph in the 
downtown area may be difficult to enforce, and feels, as they do, that consistency is important.  
 
Director Goodkind:  Encouraged a consistent speed of 25 mph; 20 mph in the downtown district would be 
difficult to enforce.  Sgt. Lawson agreed that his statement reflects the Police Department’s position. 
Commissioner Wood moved to follow the recommendations of the (Public Works) Department, with one 
exception:  just flatly say the speed limit in Burlington is 25 mph unless otherwise posted.  Commissioner 
Alberry seconded. 
 
Discussion:  Assistant Director Norman Baldwin asked Commissioner Alberry to clarify Commissioner 
Wood’s motion.  Ms. Losch:  Included in last month’s packet were the “Proposed Ordinance Changes” 
listing those streets that could be excluded (see Memo dated October 13, 2011 to Public Works 
Commission from Ms. Losch, 5th page).  Commissioner Wood moved to accept staff’s recommendation.  
Commissioner Lavery:  Clarified that “staff’s recommendation” are listed under “Proposed Ordinance 
Changes” in the October 13th Memo.  Director Goodkind:  The Commission is reviewing 
recommendations from the Transportation Plan; staff has differing opinions regarding 20 mph in the 
downtown district.  His opinion is not supportive of 20 mph in the downtown district. 
 
Despite the motion on the floor which had been seconded, per Commissioner Gundersden’s request to 
hear from the public present at the meeting, Commissioner Alberry invited the public to come forward. 



Michael Hassenberg:  Owner of “The Green Life” at 67 Main Street, supports the initiative and lowering 
the downtown speed limit to 20 mph for safety and for benefits to business owners (more foot traffic, 
slower car traffic would allow drivers to view storefronts). 
 
Chapin Spencer:  Executive Director, LocalMotion, uncomfortable with Director Goodkind expressing 
his position at this point in the process.  Feels that Vermont communities will look at this proposal as a 
model.  Noted that Sgt. Lawson is the point person with the Safe Streets Collaborative.  Feels education is 
a key piece and pledged his commitment to assisting with education. 
 
Norman Baldwin:  Assistant Director-Technical Services, DPW:  After hearing testimony at this meeting 
as well as internal discussions, for purposes of clarity and enforceability of the ordinance itself, feels 25 
mph overall is the best approach. 
 
Steve Clayton:  Co-owner of The Ski Rack in Main Street, supports safe streets, encourages education and 
knowledge for tourists visiting Burlington.   
 
Commissioner Lavery:  Suggested referring to the issue up for vote as the “Proposed Ordinance Changes” 
rather than “staff’s recommendations.”  Also, though the Police Department feels the 20 mph may be 
difficult to enforce, Commissioner Lavery is not convinced that it is not a worthwhile change.  He would 
support the proposed language, as it is consistent with the Transportation Plan, and the majority of the 
testimony heard had been in support of the proposed changes.  Commissioner Alberry:  Commissioner 
Sherman supports the proposal as presented.  Commissioner Lavery:   Given that two commissioners are 
not present, he would also be willing to adopt 25 mph as the speed, with the exceptions that exceed 25 
mph, with the idea that at the next meeting the Commission could revisit this particular downtown 
question and further amend the ordinance to include the downtown slow streets areas if they have enough 
information.  In summary:  If the current motion were withdrawn, Commissioner Lavery would move to 
accept the proposed ordinance changes, except that he would strike from the proposal which are under 
Section B, all the additions to the 20 mph speed limit that make the downtown area (in the 
commissioners’ packet).  Commissioners Alberry and Wood withdrew their original motion.  
Commissioner Lavery moved to accept the proposed ordinance changes as proposed in the Public Works 
Memo from October 13th with the exception of Section B.  (Section B is where a number of downtown 
streets would be added to the 20 mph speed limit.)  Commissioner Gundersen seconded.  NOTE:  Section 
B:  #’s 1 and 2 are already in existence so they will remain as is.  Numbers 3 – 12 are those that will be 
struck and addressed at next month’s meeting, given enough information.  Commissioner Wood asked 
that staff put together an education plan.  Four commissioners voted in favor (Commissioners Alberry, 
Gundersen, Lavery and Wood), one opposed (Commissioner Porter). 
 
The commissioners will notify Ms. Losch if they would like her present at a future meeting when they 
address the 20 mph issue.   
 
Commissioner Alberry:  Commissioner Sherman will be absent from the November meeting. 
 
A five-minute recess was called by Commissioner Alberry. 
 
 
Item 4:  MAIN STREET PARKING PILOT STUDY (Nicole Losch, Transportation Planner, Bicycle 
and Pedestrian Program Manager) 
 
Ms. Losch:  Provided the following for the commissioners:  A memo including additional comments 
received since the September 28th meeting and two ordinance changes:  one for motorcycle parking and 



one for the designation of parking meter zones – in packets; and two additional ordinance changes (left on 
the commissioners’ chairs):  one for 15-minute parking; the other for “no parking” areas.   
 
Update:  Because residents at 308 Main Street expressed concern at last month’s meeting over poor 
visibility due to parked cars as they exit their driveway, the parking meter was removed and is now a 
motorcycle parking spot (see above).  Snow removal:  Has been and continues to be a challenge despite 
the change in configuration.  Public Works will continue to clear the streets and plow the sidewalk; 
clearing snow from vehicles to sidewalks continues to be the school’s responsibility.  
 
Commissioner Alberry invited the public to come forward: 
 
Sherry Hovden:  Resident of 324 Main Street (see last two pages of Ms. Losch’s October 12th Memo for 
September 29th e-mail and photos from Ms. Hovden).  Concerned about the snow on the high bank of the 
south side of Main Street and students’ difficulty in navigating the bank in the winter.  She suggests 
moving the crossing guard at the corner of South Union and Main Streets, further up Main Street, to the 
crosswalk leading to the horseshoe at Edmunds School and return the parking to the way it was (no 
parking on the south side of Main Street).  There is no maintained entrance to the sidewalk until the 
horseshoe.  Director Goodkind:  The school said they will take care of this. 
 
Jeffrey Nelson:  Resident of 324 Main Street, primary concern is lack of adequate parking spaces for 
guests and coinciding crosswalks.  Lower half of the block operates differently than upper half.  Would 
like to eliminate parking spots on south side of Main Street east of the horseshoe (currently providing 
parking during pick-up and drop-off times for school, and unrestricted parking from 6 p.m. to 7 a.m.)   
Director Goodkind:  May be able to add 3-5 spots of parallel parking on the north side of Main Street, 
west of Willard Street.  Once winter comes, and schools aren’t able to address problems that arise around 
snow removal, the Commission could consider other recommendations.  Commissioner Alberry:  Willing 
to support this and revisit it after the winter; stated that Commissioner Sherman would support it as well.   
 
Chapin Spencer:  Made a friendly proposal that sharrows (stencils painted on the road indicating that 
bicyclists may maintain a comfortable distance from parked cars so that an opening door won’t hit them) 
be added to the sections that have parallel parking to welcome cyclists to this tighter section.  Ms. Losch:  
Not comfortable with adding sharrows on just one block; would consider it for the entire corridor. 
 
Commissioner Wood:  Spoke with Councilor Adrian; both are concerned about the mid-block crossing 
and would like to see a crossing guard at that spot.  Ms. Losch:  Staff will come back to the Commission 
with recommendations on redesigning the mid-block crossing. 
 
Commissioner Gundersen:  Concerned about idling of CCTA buses and drivers’ behavior. 
 
Commissioner Gundersen moved to accept staff’s recommendation on this plan with the additional 
parking spaces on the north side of Main Street, west of Willard, and striping, and will revisit this in the 
spring after seeing how it goes this winter.  Commissioner Porter:  Made a friendly amendment to strike 
“spring” and add “May.”  Commissioner Porter seconded.  Commissioner Lavery acknowledged the 
valuable points raised by Ms. Hovden and Mr. Nelson and the gracious manner in which they presented 
their points.  Unanimous approval. 
 
 
Item 7.5:  PAVING UPDATE (Director Steven Goodkind) 
 
Handout:  “2011 Paving Progress Checklist” reporting the status of each street.  The contract is scheduled 
to be finished by the end of this month, weather permitting (early November at the latest barring a stretch 



of wet weather).  Commissioner Wood:  Until the final coat, could the contractor paint the sides with 
bright yellow paint?  Commissioner Gundersen:  Per OSHA regulations, are cones required to have 
reflective material on them?  Assistant Director Baldwin:  The Department continues to address these 
issues with the contractor and will reevaluate how future contracts are structured, perhaps making specific 
demands on raised structures and reflective material on cones. 
 
Commissioner Wood:  Intersection of Willard and College street, water continues to leak down through 
there, as well as DeForest Heights into South Willard.  Also, there is a gap from the Rotary south along 
Shelburne Street.  Director Goodkind has seen that gap but it is completed.  Commissioner Wood asked 
Director Goodkind to contact Brian Searles or let someone know about the poor job.  Director Goodkind 
agreed to look into it. 
 
 
Item 8:  MINUTES OF 9/28/11:  Commissioner Gundersen asked that the following correction be made 
to Page 5, Item 5, 1st paragraph:  Add that the reason Commissioner Gundersen left the meeting was 
because she was recovering from surgery.  Unanimous approval to adopt the Minutes of 9/28/11 as 
amended. 
 
 
Item 9:  CHAIR’S REPORT 
 
Commissioner Alberry:  He and Director Goodkind attended the City Council meeting on the Department 
report.   
 
 
Item 10:  DIRECTOR’S REPORT     
 
Director Goodkind:  Handed out and explained a condensed spreadsheet-style report titled, “Summary 
Operating Budget –First Quarter (7/01/11-9/30/11). The City will be producing reports in the future and 
changing its budgeting format.  Possibly at next Commission meeting will show a Webinar on mid-block 
crossings.  Announced that a new intern - Josh Eichen – has begun working on the Department’s progress 
report, and invited Commissioners Lavery and Porter to participate in the process. 
   
 
Item 11:  COMMISSIONERS’ COMMUNICATION 
 
Commissioner Alberry:  Commissioner Sherman asked him to request that the “No Parking Here to 
Corner” sign at the corner of Buell Street and Orchard Terrace be removed or moved more than 10’ from 
the corner in order to maximize parking.  Director Goodkind will ask Mr. Fleming for results of his 
findings. 
 
Commissioner Alberry also asked for a status report on the studies of the City’s general parking plan and 
residential parking.  Director Goodkind will report back to the Commission.  Director Goodkind added 
that monthly Web reporting will resume with Ms. Losch’s assistance. 
 
Commissioner Gundersen:  1) Pedestrian crossings offer too little time to cross.  2) Concerned that cars 
cannot see pedestrian crosswalk signals so they can’t tell when pedestrians have been given the “Walk” 
signal; prefers a 4-way halt to traffic to allow pedestrians to safely cross (“ped phase”).  Director 
Goodkind will look into it (e.g., driving down Battery and turning left onto College).  3) Requested 
painted lane definition for cars exiting Heineberg Road and turning left (heading south) on North Avenue.  
Some drivers cut off cars exiting Shore Road who also have the green light to head west on North 



Avenue.  4) Greenbelt on the north side of College Street west of the YMCA is filled with weeds and 
trash (across from the Fletcher Free Library); whose responsibility is it to maintain it?  Director Goodkind 
offered that it is either Parks and Recreation or the adjacent property owners; he will look into it.  5) 
Drivers are impeding on the bike lane on the one-way Union Street from College to Pearl.  Director 
Goodkind:  Is aware of the problem; has tried painting a second definition line for the bike lane which has 
been ineffective.  Ms. Losch will experiment with temporary crosshatching between the two bike lane 
indicator lines this spring and have UVM monitor it.  
 
Commissioner Lavery:  Will be contacting the Department in the future to discuss some of the process 
issues that were discussed at the September Commission work session. 
 
Commissioner Wood:  1) Requests that conversations continue on mid-block crossings (e.g., at Edmunds, 
Champlain College and UVM).  2)  Concerned about skateboarders and bicyclists not following the rules 
of the road; need for education and coordination.  Director Goodkind said that enforcement is up to the 
police but empathizes with their difficult task of pursuing and educating/ticketing offenders.  Will follow 
up with the police department. 
 
Commissioner Alberry:  Frustrated with some of the people using crosswalks in the UVM area, 
particularly when classes let out; the pedestrians don’t always cross when vehicles stop to allow them to 
do so, which holds up traffic.  Director Goodkind offered to pass on the issue to UVM and added that 
Vermont, along with most states, is a “yield” state, not a “stop” state.  Commissioner Alberry may go so 
far as to move to remove the crosswalks in that area if he doesn’t notice any improvement. 
 
 
Item 12:  COMMITTEE REPORTS:  None. 
 
 
Item 13:  POLICY UPDATE:  None. 
 
 
Item 14:  ADJOURNMENT:  9:40 pm:  Commissioner Gundersen moved to adjourn; Commissioner 
Wood seconded.   Unanimous approval. 
  










































































